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Dear Friends,

Thank you for responding to our invitation from Mr. Mikhail Piortrovsky. For some of us, it is already not the first time we have gathered together in this room for a meeting of the Trustees of the Fund of the European University at St. Petersburg; some, perhaps, are joining us for the first time. I will allow myself to say a few words about the University and our Fund, since my role as the Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the Fund is to help this important educational project prosper, amass means, increase its endowment, and, at long last, to make the University independent from the State and its current economic contributions, and to create for ourselves a thorough and long-term view of the future development of the University.

I am not, of course, going to speak at the moment about the current economic situation in the world and in Russia. But I can say that for academics and education at the moment it is, of course, not an easy time, as well as in the financial sector of government and in the sector of supporting these kinds of educational projects. Therefore, participation is very important now, even more than before the crisis. And Russia, of course, today stands before a new calling, which we should answer in the post-crisis period, in relation to the modernization of Russian economics and in to an information-based type of economy. This, of course, demands investment in science and education, not only in the technological, but also in the humanities. The absence of an educational base in the humanities undoubtedly creates a deficiency of development of all spheres and in progress. I want to quote the words of one of the experts whom we invited to the Ministry of Education, the Director of the Center for International Higher Education of Boston College, Philip Altbach, who said, “The humanities are especially important for any university, in any country in the world in which they might be located. But often the humanities fall out from the floor and are under-funded. Therefore, we should do everything so that they attract the attention of decision-makers. After all, the humanities play a key role in the development of the skills of critical thinking — an ability that is very important in the contemporary world.” 
Therefore, Petersburg, especially as a city that developed such a serious humanities tradition, needs at this point such centers like European University. I would like that today, in the course of the present meeting of Trustees and Friends of the European University Fund, we turn our attention to the support of the humanities in the direction of the progress of the University. I especially want to single out the three humanities departments: the Department of History, the Department of Art History, and the Department of Anthropology. 

If in the Soviet Union we granted attention to history and the study of art, anthropology was always perceived as physical anthropology; the fundamental subject was a person as a biological form, while today we speak about anthropology in a wider meaning, as a framework of subjects that serves as a comparative study of human societies.

The standards and methods of Soviet historical studies, the propaganda of Socialist Realism, in its time, played a definite role, which to some extent repelled many scholars and many of them emigrated. Today we have new opportunities to attract academics, not only those who left, but also the leading academics of the world, to teach at the University and to pass on their knowledge and methods to Russian specialists. I will speak about this a little bit later. We want to stimulate the creation of new professorships at the University in the area of the humanities, even though we may perhaps have fewer resources than in past years.
Now I would like to say a few words about the University. The idea for the EUSP was thought up in 1994 as an independent graduate institution as a base for the humanities and social sciences. With the support of the first Mayor of St. Petersburg, Anatoly Sobchak, in 1996 the University first opened its doors to students.

I worked in Petersburg then, as the Deputy of the Mayor of St. Petersburg Anatoly Sobchak. I was also a part of the preparation of this decision, which included the city appropriating that beautiful building for the University. Ms. Valentina Matvienko has continued this tradition. We are currently discussing the question of having the building continue to be at the disposal of the University. There is also a bolder idea about the transfer of the building to the University’s endowment in connection with new changes in the laws regarding endowment, which make it so that, as a result, these kinds of holdings are allowed—if, of course, the city decides that this is possible. But I would like to emphasize once again that the creation of and the financial and material base of this kind of university on a long-term basis as it exists in the West is a very important thing. I will say that, without a doubt, that the European University at St. Petersburg is one of such pilot projects in the creation of a large-scale endowment in this sphere, which is not simple, does not lend itself to quick commercial effect, and does not have the ability to directly influence the economy. But I think that, even so, this project has important special features. And with these, your efforts can help us. The main task of the University is the formation of a contemporary academic environment. The work at the University has attracted distinguished scholars from the Russian Academy of Sciences, as well as young Russian researchers who have received research scholarships at some of the best universities in the world. It is therefore on this basis that it became possible for the EUSP to be a synthesis of the Russian academic tradition and the most advanced Western approaches toward the resolution of academic and education problems.
The University is young and mobile; and more flexibly manages its educational institution than any state educational institution. I convey the hope that the EUSP is free from the disadvantages intrinsic to large Russian state universities with the structure, existing for many years, to carry within itself unspecified baggage, that we sometimes call dead weight. Many courses are established on the best, time-tested methodologies, already proven in Western universities. Professors conduct academic research and publish a significant amount of works and articles. The University is one of the most cited universities in Russia.
In the 13 years of the existence of European University, it has already acquired the lasting, sustainable reputation of being one of the best universities in the country.

I did not come here from the Government just to appear here. Not long ago, Igor Shuvalov, the First Deputy Prime Minister of the Russian Federation, lectured here. It needs to be said that the immediate work of our Fund has its results. We are trying to create a system using the financial experience of the best universities in the world. It is being rendered possible by the law, “About the Arrangement of the Formation and Use of an Endowment Fund for Non-Commercial Organizations,” by the nature of the creation of endowments and the employees of the University initiated in the preparation. Therefore, when the law came into force in 2007, the EUSP became the second university in Russia and the first in St. Petersburg with a registered endowment fund. The current endowment of the University is the third-largest in Russia. While today it is not a large sum by Western standards, 10 million dollars, I think that managed to collect 10 million dollars in such a short interval is a good start and I hope that we will continue at the same tempo.
Taking into account the particulars of the world financial crisis, today we are emphasizing a new focus. Together with the continuation of investment in the endowment, we ask for the establishment of the named professorships. It may be a small amount, but it needs to be more frequent or on a permanent basis. Roughly speaking, this money is to be used to finance a professorship for three years with financing that is comparable to the financing of comparable professorships in Western universities, so that leading academics from the West would be able to come to St. Petersburg and worked a fixed amount of time, for example, three years. This is the goal of our University. We are creating competitive conditions here for the work of the leading specialists and scholars in the world. I would like to thank the representatives of those companies which made the decision to support professorships at European University. Already today at the University five professorships have been established; I will name several. One from the major financial firm Barclays Capital, which created a professorship of Financial Economics; the major oil company Exxon Mobile decided to support the energy branch of economics. If I am not mistaken, representatives from these companies are present. Thank you again. Novartis, a leader in the world pharmaceutical market, established a professorship for Public Health and Gender Studies. Anna Temkina, a professor at the University, occupies this position from the company Novartis. She is present here today, and I would like to cordially congratulate her and wish her new academic successes.

But the rector of the University, Oleg Kharkhordin, can speak about the University at greater length. Not long ago, he was chosen as the new rector.  I would like to give the floor at this moment to the Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the University, to the Director of the State Hermitage, on whose territory we are now, Mr. Mikhail Piortrovsky, to the person whose opinion about the path of the development of the Russian humanities undoubtedly merits special attention. It would also be proper for me to note that Mr. Piortrovsky himself, over the span of many years, has lectured in the Department of Art History at the EUSP. 
Not long ago we also asked a leader in the arts—the Director of the Mariinsky Theater, Valery Gergiev, to give a lecture. I am not going to recite all of the leading specialists of our country who met with students in the framework of the activities of the University. But I repeat for those who are here, our role is to create a more substantial base for the work of the best leading specialists in Russia, so that we can create a new scientific milieu.
Thank you very much and I give the floor to Mikhail Piortrovsky.
